Center for American Progress

# Fraud in the Tongass

By Ryan Richards October 3, 2018

This summer, President Donald Trump's secretary of agriculture, Sonny Perdue, signed a memorandum of understanding with Alaskan officials to rewrite the federal roadless rule that, among other provisions, limits road construction in national forests.<sup>1</sup> With the October 15 closure of the initial comment period on the proposed rule change looming, Alaska is a step closer to ushering in potentially major changes for the Tongass, the nation's largest national forest, including opening millions of acres of public lands to logging and road construction.<sup>2</sup>

First implemented in 2001, the roadless rule prohibits the construction or expansion of roads on certain tracts of undeveloped land in national forests. The rule aims to protect sensitive habitats and wild areas, as well as to conserve natural resources—an obligation that is part of the U.S. Forest Service's (USFS) mandate to manage public land for multiple uses.<sup>3</sup> The rule has been especially contentious in the Tongass National Forest, because it reflects a shift from the long history of subsidized logging of the Tongass' old-growth forests and toward a more sustainable management approach that capitalizes on the region's globally unique ecology.

The Trump administration's proposed change to the roadless rule is just the most recent example of the USFS' reliance on an antiquated strategy: managing the Tongass for timber, an industry that accounts for not even 1 percent—less than 400—of southeast Alaska's jobs. More profitable industries, on the other hand, such as tourism and commercial fishing, together generate more than \$2 billion in revenue annually and employ more than 10,000 people in the region.<sup>4</sup> The Trump administration's move to expand logging in the Tongass follows decades of the federal government subsidizing timber sales in the national forest, often to the tune of more than \$20 million per year.<sup>5</sup> These subsidies became news yet again this summer when a controversial southeast Alaska timber sale, promoted heavily by the USFS, received no bids, despite significant federal subsidies that included USFS investments of \$3.1 million in new roads.<sup>6</sup> Despite the expense to taxpayers, the USFS estimated the sale would generate just \$200,000 in revenue.

The situation underscores how focusing on timber production in the Tongass wastes vast amounts of taxpayer money in pursuit of limited returns. At the same time, this timber-centric approach neglects the opportunities that the Tongass creates for other industries, namely commercial fisheries and tourism, which, as noted earlier, are cornerstones of southeast Alaska's regional economy.

# Tongass 101

Established in 1907, the Tongass National Forest is the nation's largest national forest covering almost 17 million acres of islands and mountains in southeastern Alaska.<sup>7</sup> Much of the land in the Tongass is exposed rock and ice, but roughly 9.7 million acres are forested—stands of mossy conifers growing along the coast and up the lower slopes of mountains.<sup>8</sup>

The Tongass is part of the largest temperate rainforest in the world, which stretches from northwestern Oregon to south-central Alaska.<sup>9</sup> Unlike other parts of the forest farther south, areas near the Tongass are sparsely populated and, as a result, relatively intact compared with elsewhere in the Pacific Northwest. However, the impact of decades of intensive logging and mining are still evident in many parts of the landscape.<sup>10</sup>

Importantly, the forest provides rare ecological values, including thousands of miles of streams that provide critical spawning habitat for salmon, that are found only in natural areas with little human disturbance. Across most of North America, these types of spawning streams have been altered by logging and development, but the Tongass still supports some of the healthiest salmon runs in North America with populations close to their historical levels.<sup>11</sup> Moreover, the large stands of old-growth forest also retain more carbon than any other forest type in the world, including tropical rainforests, which is critically important for future efforts to address climate change.<sup>12</sup>

## The bad economics of logging Tongass' old-growth forests

In the mid-20th century, the federal government provided massive subsidies for logging in the Tongass in an attempt to advance economic development in southeast Alaska. This approach was in line with the focus on timber production that guided USFS practices at the time.<sup>13</sup> The federal government signed 50-year contracts with two companies to harvest 13.5 billion board feet of timber for pulp.<sup>14</sup> The equivalent of logging as many as 1.7 million acres, these sales led to investments in two large processing facilities in the region. However, the low fees that the USFS collected from the timber companies for these projects meant that public spending to prepare these harvests far exceeded revenues, even as thousands of acres of old-growth forest were clear-cut.<sup>15</sup>

By the 1990s, the economic realities of subsidizing timber harvests in the Tongass had become clear. Decades of logging had not generated significant local employment to justify the disturbances that were being made to the forest. The two large contracts were ended in the mid-1990s, followed by closures of the two mills they had supplied.<sup>16</sup> At the same time, the health of the regional economy hinged increasingly on the commercial fishing industry and a growing tourism industry, drawn to the region by cruises, sport fishing, and other outdoor recreation opportunities that rely on a natural, undisturbed Tongass.

#### FIGURE 1

#### Timber industry represents less than 1 percent of all jobs in southeast Alaska

Percent of regional employment in 2016, by sector



Note: Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.

Source: Rain Coast Data, "Southeast Alaska by the Numbers 2017" (Juneau, AK: Southeast Conference, 2018), available at http://www.seconference.org/sites/default/files/Southeast%20Alaska%20by%20the%20numbers%202017%20FINAL.pdf.

## How attempts to effect lasting change fell short

Congress passed the Tongass Timber Reform Act in 1990 to shift toward a more balanced approach to forest management that builds on the comparative economic advantages the Tongass provides. This approach included decadal budgets for timber harvest—capping the number of board feet that could be harvested over a 10-year period—as well as limits on logging near salmon streams. In addition, a new land management plan was adopted in 1997 that directed a shift away from old-growth logging to instead harvest second-growth timber on sites where old-growth forests had previously been logged.<sup>17</sup> The shift in management strategies continued in 2001 when the roadless rule took effect, providing protections for 9.5 million acres of the Tongass.<sup>18</sup> In 2010, then-Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack announced the Tongass Transition Plan, a framework for directing greater support from USFS and other U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) agencies to industries that anchor the region's economy, especially recreation and commercial fishing.<sup>19</sup> This was followed by a 2013 memorandum directing a shift away from old-growth logging and toward harvesting in younger stands.<sup>20</sup>

Despite these attempts to transition the management of the Tongass away from a focus on old-growth timber harvest, the timber lobby and the state of Alaska have continued to advocate for logging, and timber and road projects have remained a significant portion of the Tongass National Forest budget.<sup>21</sup>

A 2014 analysis of budget data by the nonprofit research organization Headwaters Economics revealed that, despite the launch of the 2010 transition plan, line items related to timber sales and harvests comprised at least 34 percent of the annual budget for the Tongass between fiscal years 2009 and 2013, and staffing for timber-related activities remained near 30 percent of all employees.<sup>22</sup> (see Figure 2) Meanwhile, funding and staffing for the programs that support commercial fishing and tourism, including watershed management, trail maintenance, and wildlife and fisheries programs, remained constant at relatively low levels—less than 30 percent combined—despite their relative importance to the region's economy and the USFS's commitment to a transition.<sup>23</sup>

### FIGURE 2 Despite the 2010 Tongass Transition Plan, annual budgets still spend disproportionately on timber



Percent of the Tongass National Forest annual budget, 2009–2013

Note: Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.

Sources: Ben Alexander and Ross W. Gorte, "The Tongass National Forest and the Transition Framework: A New Path Forward?" (Bozeman, MT: Headwaters Economics, 2014), available at https://headwaterseconomics.org/wp-content/uploads/Tongass\_Report.pdf, Taxpayers for Commor Sense, "U.S. Forest Service – Tongass National Forest Financials," March 16, 2018, available at https://www.taxpayer.net/article/u-s-forest-service-tongass-national-forest-financials. At the same time, the receipts from timber sales on the Tongass were far below levels that typically justify investment. Records obtained by Taxpayers for Common Sense reveal that while the federal government spent an average of \$23.1 million annually between fiscal years 2009 and 2013 to manage timber sales, the USFS timber program in the Tongass ran an average annual net loss of \$21.75 million and never lost less than \$15 million in any year due to the low USFS fees and poor timber sales.<sup>24</sup>

This stretch of continuous losses reflects the dedication to logging by the state and the timber industry, which has persisted despite clear economic realities. For decades, high harvesting costs and low timber prices have meant that the Tongass acts as a so-called last in, first out supplier for wood products markets in the western United States, providing material only when market demand is very high.<sup>25</sup> This lack of consistency means the USFS cannot sell enough timber to meet its production goals—despite federal subsidies and occasionally dubious sale practices—and runs counter to the argument that the USFS' focus on timber is a reasonable approach to the region's economic needs.

In 2016, the USFS released an updated land management plan for the Tongass National Forest, which formalized a management trajectory to complete the transition from old-growth logging to the more economically viable aspects of the local economy.<sup>26</sup> Although the plan includes important conservation measures for salmon streams as well as other provisions to support fishing and tourism, since being finalized, it has been in the crosshairs of Alaska's congressional delegation, which has introduced legislation to repeal the plan on multiple occasions.<sup>27</sup>

Meanwhile, the USFS has continued to prepare old-growth timber sales. Most recently, it has attempted sales for old-growth timber on the uninhabited Kuiu Island on multiple occasions but have thus far received no bids.<sup>28</sup> The timber sale lies in an area of Kuiu that contains one of the most important watersheds for salmon production in the Tongass.<sup>29</sup> Despite the fact that the sale is only estimated to generate \$200,000, the agency is planning the construction of a \$3.1 million road to access the site. In addition, the USFS has already granted a waiver to allow timber logged on Kuiu to be exported to mills overseas for processing immediately following harvest.<sup>30</sup> This waiver applies to rules meant to support U.S. timber jobs. These rules are in place for every national forest but are often waived for timber sales in the Tongass to attract logging companies. Timber logged in the Tongass won't sell without the waiver, because high costs of harvest and low demand make it unprofitable to harvest and process the timber within the United States. Moreover, exporting timber creates only limited local jobs through logging, while the added employment created by mills is largely developed outside the United States.

In addition to its efforts on Kuiu, the USFS has drawn criticism for other recent timber sales in the Tongass. In 2017, environmental groups filed suit over concern that the agency had overestimated the available timber in the Big Thorne timber sale by 12 million board feet—roughly equivalent to about 1,500 acres of Tongass forest.<sup>31</sup> USFS is also facing allegations of mishandling its appraisals and review processes, allowing timber companies to harvest high-value tree species but charging rates equal to those for the harvest of low-value species.<sup>32</sup>

# What a true transition toward sustainable forest management would look like

Instead of focusing on the empty promise of old-growth logging, Agriculture Secretary Perdue and the USFS should make real investments in the types of forest management that are cost-effective and proven to support the economy of the southeast Alaska region.

Although the Tongass has relatively low levels of watershed degradation compared with other parts of the country, investment in forest and stream restoration would greatly benefit the fisheries that rely on forest health and, in turn, support the regional economy.<sup>33</sup> In 2017, king salmon fisheries in southeast Alaska were forced to close temporarily, as the fish population dropped to its lowest numbers since 1975.<sup>34</sup> While the cause of the declines is unclear, more logging and road construction in spawning habitat would create additional stress. Salmon species comprise half the earnings of a seafood industry that generates nearly \$1 billion in annual economic activity for the region; subsidizing logging and construction efforts that would threaten these species is not a sound investment.<sup>35</sup> Despite committing to an increase in funding for stream restoration in previously logged areas and where logging roads abut or cross salmon streams, the USFS has yet to follow through on this \$100 million backlog of projects.<sup>36</sup>

Moreover, investments in regional fisheries should extend beyond the health of salmon streams. The USDA's Office of Rural Development has provided some grants to expand or renovate seafood processing plants, and other financial support could help expand aquaculture operations near communities to diversify the seafood industry.<sup>37</sup>

Recreation and tourism should also receive greater investment and support. It is estimated that outdoor recreation supports roughly 72,000 jobs in Alaska—more than oil, gas, mining, and logging, which together support just 15,000.<sup>38</sup> The Tongass, and southeast Alaska more generally, play a key role in the health of the state's tourism industry, as cruise lines bring visitors to fish, hike, and explore the region's cultural and natural history.<sup>39</sup> Investments in tourism infrastructure, including cabins, trails, and facilities for cruises, would have a much greater economic impact than logging.

That said, there is still some opportunity for timber production in the Tongass but not in places with high-value salmon habitat or where the roadless rule has protected old-growth trees. The USFS recently approved one such project on Wrangell Island.<sup>40</sup>

It includes the harvest of younger-growth trees, with a focus on production to meet local and regional demand. This type of project should be a priority for the USFS; it supports timber jobs and the region's small mills, as well as compensates, in part, for the impacts of past logging projects on the forest landscape, creating spillover benefits for the region's ecology and economy.

Another positive step is the USFS' commitment to use local wood products for tourism infrastructure such as cabins, and to work with the Rural Development Office and local businesses to develop processing capacity for small-diameter logs.<sup>41</sup> These objectives—and investment in projects that complement existing tourism operations, such as trail infrastructure and support for private guide businesses—are much more likely to generate a return than any old-growth sales.

# Conclusion

The past three decades of economic development in southeast Alaska provide clear evidence of the importance of recreation, tourism, and fisheries to the health of the region and its economy. And while Agriculture Secretary Perdue suggests that timber and these more successful industries in southeast Alaska are not "mutually-exclusive," the USFS appears to remain committed to pursuing antiquated timber practices—including federal subsidies for old-growth logging that have failed for decades to prop up the timber industry, rather than finding a balanced approach to grow the regional economy.<sup>42</sup>

After years of favoring timber over more productive industries, federal agencies and Alaska's representatives should acknowledge the writing on the wall. Instead of pursuing a flawed revision to the roadless rule, they should work to direct federal investments to the proven approaches that draw on the real values of the Tongass National Forest to support local communities.

Ryan Richards is a senior policy analyst for Public Lands at the Center for American Progress.

The author would like to thank Matt Lee-Ashley, Sally Hardin, and Jenny Rowland for their contributions to this issue brief.

## Endnotes

- 1 U.S. Department of Agriculture Forest Service and the State of Alaska, "Memorandum of Understanding Between the State of Alaska and the United States Department of Agriculture, Forest Service," August 2, 2018, available at http://forestry.alaska.gov/Assets/pdfs/whats\_new/MOU%20 USFS%20AK%20State%20Roadless.pdf.
- 2 Marc Heller, "Trump admin, Alaska agree to rewrite roadless rule," E&E News, August 2, 2018, available at https://www. eenews.net/eenewspm/2018/08/02/stories/1060092007.
- 3 U.S. Forest Service, "2001 Roadless Rule," available at https:// www.fs.usda.gov/roadmain/roadless/2001roadlessrule (last accessed September 2018).
- 4 Southeast Conference, "Southeast Alaska's Economy" (2017), available at http://www.seconference.org/sites/default/ files/Southeast%20Alaska%20by%20the%20numbers%20 2017%20FINAL.pdf.
- 5 Taxpayers for Common Sense, "U.S. Forest Service Tongass National Forest Financials," March 16, 2015, available at https://www.taxpayer.net/article/u-s-forest-service-tongassnational-forest-financials/.
- 6 Kevin Gullufsen, "Controversial timber sale can't find a bidder," Juneau Empire, June 6, 2018, available at https://www. juneauempire.com/news/controversial-timber-sale-cantfind-a-bidder/.
- 7 U.S. Forest Service and Alaska Geographic, "The Tongass Visitor Guide" (2016), available at https://www.fs.usda.gov/ Internet/FSE\_DOCUMENTS/fseprd504868.pdf.
- 8 U.S. Forest Service, "Tongass National Forest," available at https://www.fs.usda.gov/detail/r10/about-region/ overview/?cid=fsbdev2\_038671 (last accessed September 2018).
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 American Salmon Forest, "Threats to Tongass Salmon and Trout," available at http://www.weebly.com/uploads/3/9/0/1/39018435/threats\_to\_tongass\_salmon\_and\_ trout-3-4-15.pdf (last accessed September 2018).
- 11 Center for American Progress, "The Disappearing West," available at https://disappearingwest.org/rivers.html (last accessed May 2018); Mason D. Bryant, "The Case for Salmon Conservation at the Watershed Scale in Southeast Alaska: An Annotated Bibliography" (Douglas, AK: Trout Unlimited), available at http://www.americansalmonforest.org/uploads/3/9/0/1/39018435/se\_alaska\_salmon\_watershed\_research\_bibliography.pdf (last accessed September 2018).
- 12 U.S. Forest Service, "Tongass National Forest."
- 13 U.S. Forest Service, "A Historical Perspective," available at https://www.fs.fed.us/forestmanagement/aboutus/histperspective.shtml (last accessed September 2018).
- 14 Alaska Forest Association, "Alaska Timber Industry History: Southeast Alaska," available at https://www.akforest.org/ Alaska%20Timber%20Industry%20History.pdf (last accessed September 2018).
- 15 Taxpayers for Common Sense, "U.S. Forest Service Tongass National Forest Financials."; Evan Hjerpe, "Seeing the Tongass for the Trees: The Economics of Transitioning to Sustainable Forest Management" (Washington: The Wilderness Society, 2011), available at https://wilderness.org/sites/ default/files/Seeing%20the%20Tongass%20for%20the%20 Trees%20%28full%20report%29\_0.pdf.
- 16 Kathleen S. Morse, "Responding to the Market Demand for Tongass Timber: Using Adaptive Management to Implement Sec. 101 of the 1990 Tongass Timber Reform Act" (Juneau, AK: U.S. Forest Service, 2000), available at https://www. fs.usda.gov/Internet/FSE\_DOCUMENTS/fseprd560107.pdf.

- 17 Tongass Timber Reform Act, Public Law 626, 101st Cong., 2d sess. (November 28, 1990), available at https://www. congress.gov/bill/101st-congress/house-bill/987; U.S. Forest Service, "1997 Tongass Land Management Plan," available at https://www.fs.usda.gov/detail/tongass/landmanagement/ planning/?cid=stelprdb5445359 (last accessed September 2018).
- 18 Mike Dombeck, "Turning Back the Clock on Protecting Alaska's Wild Lands," *The New York Times*, March 13, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/13/opinion/ protecting-alaska-wild-lands.html.
- 19 Letter from Beth G. Pendleton, U.S. Forest Service, to members of the Tongass Futures Roundtable, May 24, 2010, available at https://www.fs.usda.gov/Internet/FSE\_DOCU-MENTS/stelprdb5445764.pdf.
- 20 U.S. Department of Agriculture Office of the Secretary, "Secretary's Memorandum 1044-009: Addressing Sustainable Forestry in Southeast Alaska," July 2, 2013, available at https://www.fs.usda.gov/Internet/FSE\_DOCUMENTS/ stelprdb5445760.pdf.
- 21 Ben Alexander and Ross Gorte, "The Tongass National Forest and the Transition Framework: A New Path Forward?" (Bozeman, MT: Headwaters Economics, 2014), available at https://headwaterseconomics.org/wp-content/uploads/ Tongass\_Report.pdf; Dino Grandoni, "The Energy 202: The other corner of Alaska the GOP wants to open up," *The Washington Post*, November 27,2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/ paloma/the-energy-202/2017/11/27/the-energy-202-the-other-corner-of-alaska-the-gop-wants-to-openup/5a1b41e330fb0469e883f835/.
- 22 Alexander and Gorte, "The Tongass National Forest and the Transition Framework."
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Taxpayers for Common Sense, "U.S. Forest Service Tongass National Forest Financials."
- 25 Guy C. Robertson and David. J. Brooks, "Assessment of the Competitive Position of the Forest Products Sector in Southeast Alaska, 1985-94" (Portland, OR: U.S. Forest Service Pacific Northwest Research Station, 2001), available at https://www.fs.fed.us/pnw/pubs/gtr504.pdf.
- 26 U.S. Forest Service, Tongass National Forest, Land and Resource Management Plan (U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2016), available at https://www.fs.usda.gov/Internet/ FSE\_DOCUMENTS/fseprd527907.pdf.
- 27 America's Salmon Forest, "Important salmon-producing areas protected in final Tongass Plan Amendment," Press release, December 9, 2016, available at http://www. americansalmonforest.org/forest-plan-release.html; Trout Unlimited, "Important salmon-producing areas threatened in proposed rollback of Tongass National Forest Plan Amendment," Press release, November 20, 2017, available at https://www.tu.org/press-releases/important-salmon-producing-areas-threatened-in-proposed-rollback-of-tongassnational.
- 28 Gullufsen, "Controversial timber sale can't find a bidder."
- 29 America's Salmon Forest, "The Tongass 77," available at http://www.americansalmonforest.org/the-tongass-77.html (last accessed September 2018).
- 30 Elizabeth Jenkins, "No bids on controversial old growth timber sale... again," Alaska Public Media, June 6, 2018, available at https://www.alaskapublic.org/2018/06/06/nobids-on-controversial-old-growth-timber-sale-again/.
- 31 Joe Viechnicki, "Tongass timber sale short on timber," KTOO Public Media, July 11, 2017, available at https://www.ktoo. org/2017/07/11/tongass-timber-sale-short-timber/; The Working Forest Group, "Old Growth Land Base and Volume Analysis on the Tongass National Forest" (2014), available at http://www.merid.org/TongassAdvisoryCommittee/-/ media/Files/Projects/tongass/Ecological/Working%20Forest%20Group%20Old%20Growth%20Land%20Base%20 Analysis.pdf.

.....

- 32 Joe Viechnicki, "Advocacy group says Forest Service documents don't show fix for Tongass timber sales," KFSK, April 25, 2018, available at https://www.kfsk.org/2018/04/25/advocacy-group-says-forest-service-documents-dont-show-fix-for-tongass-timber-sales/.
- 33 Center for American Progress, "The Disappearing West."
- 34 Robert Woolsey, "Alaska shuts down all sport, commercial king fishing in Southeast," KCAW, August 10, 2017, available at https://www.kcaw.org/2017/08/10/alaska-shuts-sportcommercial-king-fishing-southeast/; Southeast Conference, "Southeast Alaska's Economy."
- 35 Southeast Conference, "Southeast Alaska's Economy"; TCW Economics, "Economic Contributions and Impacts of Salmonid Resources in Southeast Alaska" (Juneau, AK: Trout Unlimited, 2010), available at https://www.tu.org/sites/default/files/EconReportFull.pdf.
- 36 U.S. Forest Service Office of Rural Development, USDA Investment Strategy in Support of Rural Communities in Southeast Alaska 2011-2013 (U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2011), available at https://www.afdf.org/wp-content/ uploads/9a-Investment-Strategy-in-Support-of-Rural-Communities-in-SE-Alaska-1.pdf; Paula Dobbyn, "Forest Service to Revise Plan for Alaska's Tongass," Trout Unlimited, October 2, 2013, available at https://tu.org/www.americansalmonforest.org.
- 37 Emma Atkinson, "New fish plant to bring jobs, traffic to Hydaburg," KRBD, June 7, 2017, available at https://www. krbd.org/2017/06/07/new-fish-plant-bring-traffic-jobshydaburg/.

- 38 Outdoor Industry Association, "Alaska," available at https:// outdoorindustry.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/OIA\_ RecEcoState\_AK.pdf (last accessed September 2018).
- 39 Jacob Resneck, "What's Juneau's capacity for cruise ship visitors?', KTOO, April 6, 2018, available at https://www.ktoo. org/2018/04/06/whats-juneaus-capacity-for-cruise-shipvisitors/.
- 40 June Leffler, "Wrangell Island timber sale moving forward, at a much smaller scale," KTSK, November 17, 2017, available at https://www.kstk.org/2017/11/17/wrangell-island-timbersale-moving-forward-much-smaller-scale/.
- 41 U.S. Forest Service Office of Rural Development, USDA Investment Strategy in Support of Rural Communities in Southeast Alaska 2011-2013; U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Tongass National Forest: Forest Service's Actions Related to Its Planned Timber Program Transition" (2016), available at https://www.gao.gov/assets/680/676788.pdf.
- 42 Kevin Gullufsen, "USDA Sec. Perdue: Logging, other Southeast industries not 'mutually-exclusive," Juneau Empire, July 10, 2018, available at http://www.juneauempire.com/news/ usda-sec-perdue-logging-other-southeast-industries-notmutually-exclusive/.

.....